Before the Public Service Commission

Of the State of Missouri

	In the Matter of the Joint Application of Payroll Advance, Inc., and The Phone Connection, Inc., d/b/a Affordable Phone Company, for Approval of a Transaction Whereby The Phone Connection, Inc., d/b/a Affordable Phone Company, will Acquire the Customers of Payroll Advance, Inc.
	))))))))
	Case TM-2002-368

	
	
	


Staff Motion to Reopen Case and Cancel Certificate 


COMES NOW the Staff of the Public Service Commission, and moves the Commission to reopen this matter and cancel the certificate of service authority of Payroll Advance, Inc.  In support of its motion, the Staff states:

1.
On January 31, 2002, The Phone Connection, Inc. d/b/a Affordable Phone Company (“Affordable”) and Payroll Advance, Inc. (“Payroll Advance”) jointly filed a Joint Application, seeking authority from the Commission to transfer customers from Payroll Advance to Affordable.  

2.
Subsequently, following Staff’s favorable recommendation, Affordable and Payroll Advance filed a series of status reports on the transaction, culminating in the October 20, 2003 filing by Affordable and Payroll Advance of their Notification of Transfer of Customers and Request for Case to be Closed.  The Commission closed this case shortly after this Notification was filed.
3.
 In Staff’s initial recommendation, in response to a request in the initial application, Staff had recommended that the Commission cancel the certificate of service authority for Payroll Advance.  The cancellation was not to take place until after the transaction had been completed. 

4.
The Commission acknowledged the parties’ intent to have Payroll Advance’s certificate of service authority cancelled in its Order Approving Transfer of Assets in this matter of July 2, 2002, when it stated, “Payroll also seeks cancellation of its basic local service certificate of service authority and tariff on transfer of its customers.”  Order at 3.

5.
Payroll Advance’s tariff has been adopted by Affordable, so no additional action is necessary on that aspect of the transaction.

6.
It has now come to Staff’s attention that Payroll Advance’s certificate of service authority has never been cancelled.  It appears that all parties overlooked the cancellation request at the conclusion of this case, and when Payroll Advance and Affordable filed their Notification on October 20, 2003, they inadvertently did not renew the request in the initial application (and previously noted by the Commission) to cancel Payroll Advance’s certificate of service authority.

WHEREFORE, Staff now renews its prior recommendation to cancel the Payroll Advance, Inc., certificate of service authority, as initially requested by Payroll Advance, Inc.
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